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KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 21st February 2019 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Flo Watts
	Cllr Heather Summer-Nutting

	
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	Cllr Phil Anderson

	APOLOGIES
	DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert
	

	IN ATTENDANCE
	Parish Clerk Sue Green
	


	169.19
	Apologies: - DCC Cllr Rufus Gilbert  
	

	170.19
	Declarations of Interest In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change
Declaration of Interests: Cllr White and Freeman Allotments (Personnel) 
	

	171.19
	Open Forum: Cllr White welcomed parishioners. Parishioners asked if KPC would be looking into the purchase of the field opposite the Kingston Reading Room which has come on the market under estate agents Luscombe & May with Sealed Bids being requested. Bids have to be submitted this Monday 25th February 2019 with a guide price of £45,000.00.  Cllr Freeman confirmed that KPC had been informed of this opportunity arising also the land owners had been made aware that the village of Kingston would be interested in acquiring this field for the use of the community. Cllr Freeman highlighted that there would be the challenges of how to raise the funds for such a project, although there are Grants available. “Crowd Funding” is a possibility from villagers. Hypothetically a small area of the field could be used for car parking but only if Planning Permission was granted.  It was agreed many aspects of this type of project would need to be studied.  Cllr Freeman reported that KPC could take no action but welcome any contact from the vendors for negotiation. 
Cllr White closed the discussion adding that anyone is welcome to remain through the meeting but no further comments can be made by the public unless invited by the Chair.  Cllr White thanked all for attending the Open Forum.  
	

	172.19
	Casual Vacancy: -Cllr White reported the 2nd applicant for the Casual Vacancy could not attend the meeting this month. All Noted.
	

	173.19
	Minutes of Previous Meetings – Minutes of Meeting Thursday 17th January 2019 approved and signed as a true record.   
	

	174.19
	Devon County Councillor's Report:  In the absence of Cllr Gilbert Cllr White reported
SWW have been contacted also Peter Guy of Public Rights of Way.  Peter Guy is pressing SWW for a report and still waiting.
	

	175.19
	SHDC Report: No report  
	

	176.19
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):  
1.Brogdale Tree  Orchards for Parishes – All Noted
2. Kingston RR Secretary – Report on the opportunity of land purchase in Kingston.  See above Item 171.19 Open Forum.
3. Church request for Hire of Marquee – Cllr Freeman confirmed that the date for 5th May 2019 is now booked.  Cllr Freeman confirmed that all bookings by Charity’s, owing to the age and wear and tear of the marquee (see Item 042.18 May 2018 minutes) will now need to submit payment for the hire.  After further discussion it was regrettably agreed by all.
4. SHDC Dementia – SHDC notification of Promoting Dementia Friendly Communities in Parishes.  The “Four Rivers Dementia Alliance” has been set up and requests a nomination of a representative from each Parish.  Judy Wurr has confirmed that she would be happy to attend these meetings.  KPC thanked Judy for putting her name forward and duly nominated her as the Kingston representative.  All noted
	-

	177.19
	Neighbourhood Development Plan: - 1. KNPTG: - Cllr White reported the latest Draft Neighbourhood Plan had been received this week, with thanks again to the KNPTG’s input and dedication to the document.  All Cllrs confirmed having looked at the Draft Plan but require further in depth reading of the document.  Cllr Lewis put forward for a casual meeting of all Cllrs to study the document.  Cllr White offered her house to hold the meeting on Tuesday 5th March 2019; this will be held before the next KNPTG meeting of Thursday 7th March 2019.  All noted
Funding of the NP Cllr Freeman reported that Judy Alloway had supplied estimated figures for the final funding needed for the NP. The balance of the Groundswork Grant funds in the KPC account stand at £1,349.56.  DCC have now confirmed the Locality Grant of £1,000.00 which leaves an estimated balance still to raise of £1481.67.  Cllr Freeman put forward that although KPC are on a tight budget with extra Rec Grd costing for 2019/20 that it could be a possibility of £400.00 being put towards the NP.  It was noted that NP extra funding needed, unfortunately came to light after the Precept Budget was set and submitted to SHDC earlier this month. Clerk confirmed that DALC (Devon Association of Local Councils) have now confirmed that donations from the parish could be accepted with the proviso that thought and discretion must be used to who would place donations. For example persons with Planning Applications or nominees for the May elections or Cllrs themselves would need to be taken into consideration with transparency.   DALC has yet to advise of any further Grants available to apply for NP’s. All Noted
2. KPC – Cllr Watts Nothing to report.

	

	178.19
	Local Letting Plan: - 
Westentown House Clerk reported that Hayley Swain had been successful in ensuring the Local Lettings Plan had been implemented correctly by Homechoice and Guinness Trust Housing for securing the successful bidding process for a house that had become available in Westentown.  Hayley highlighted that KPC need to be extra vigilant to ensure eligible local people are able to enter their bids on the Web system.  The Homechoice bidding system is not always put on the Web Site in the correct manner.  Cllr Summer-Nutting put forward for her to give support to Hayley as a backup for when Hayley is away.  KPC asked for their thanks to be sent to Hayley, once again, for being so alert to when this situation arises. All Noted  

Homechoice Cllr Freeman reported that Homechoice had now submitted their findings for how many eligible people had applied for local housing in the past 12 months. All Cllrs confirmed receipt of documentation.
	

	179.19
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account Total                                 £ 5,466.38

Less Set Aside                                             £ 3,245.47

Less February Outgoing                             £     295.80 
Business Account                                       £ 1,836.07

Payments to be Authorised

Clerks Wages February 2019                         £   273.80

Clerk Heating & January 2019                        £     15.00

Ivybridge Devon Ass of Local Council 

                             (IDALC) 2019 Subs            £      7.00

Payments Received

Newsletter Advertisers                                     £   128.00

Newsletter Advertisers Fast Pay £45 & £8      £      53.00

HMRC VAT January 2019                               £    207.39

Allotment 2019/20 No’s 1,4,6,9,                      £    120.00

Allotment 2019/20 No’s 2,3,5,7,12                  £    135.00

Allotment 2019/20  No 8 & 10                          £      60.00
Set Aside Current A/c at 21/02/19
£

Allotment 

536.03
Marquee                                                                             

633.00

Marquee Deposits                                                           

00.00

3rd Groundwork Grant N’hood Plan 

1349.75

RR Committee Ceiling Revival Big Lottery
456.69
KPC Playground Maintenance Donations

270.00

Total

3,245.47

	

	180.19
	Precept: - Clerk reported SHDC have confirmed that the KPC Precept is £6,500.00 plus the Council Tax Grant of £164.00 has been accepted.  The Precept will be paid in two instalments.  Half of the precepted sum, plus the Council Tax Support Grant, will be paid on or before the 30th April 2019 and the precept balance will be paid on or before the 30th September 2019.  All Noted
	

	181.19
	Grants: - Clerk reported DCC have confirmed KPC application for £1,000.00 towards the Neighbourhood Plan.  KPC asked Clerk to convey their sincere thanks to Cllrs Rufus Gilbert for his support.  
	

	182.019
	Communities Together Fund (TAP): - Cllr White reported the Communities Together Fund TAP funding has now ceased. All noted.
	

	183.19
	General Risk Assessment: - Cllr White asked Cllrs for any alterations for this documentation.  All agreed that no alterations need be made to the 2018/19 documentation.  
Safeguarding Policy The Kingston Cinema Group confirmed that they would not need Wi-Fi for cinema use. For future reference Cllr Summer-Nutting highlighted that if Wi-Fi should be used in the Reading Room that KPC should activate a Safeguarding Policy for users of the hall.  All noted.
	

	184.19
	I DALC: - Cllr Anderson reported that he will be attending the March meeting.  Clerk confirmed that the date is still to be confirmed.
	

	185.19
	KPC Welcome Letter: - Clerk asked Cllrs for if any alterations or additions should be made to the letter.  All agreed letter good as it stands.
	

	186.19
	South West Water: - Cllr White reported that DCC Cllr Gilbert is waiting for a report back from Peter Guy of Public Rights of Way.  

Cllr White gave permission for parishioner to speak.  Parishioner reported that he had received a requested report from the Environmental Agency under the Freedom of Information Act 2000.  The report highlighted that “The Environment Agency have recently been working with SWW to identify areas where clean surface water is entering foul sewers in the village, as this has led to the system becoming hydraulically overloaded and spills occurring from manholes upstream of the STW and from the storm tanks at the STW itself. We have instructed SWW to implement measures to separate surface water drainage from their foul sewers and to update us regularly on their progress. This improvement work should help restore capacity for dealing with the village’s foul sewage load but, as mentioned above, only SWW can review whether their facilities contain sufficient “headroom” for the proposed new properties” Parishioner added that he will forward the report from the Environmental Agency to KPC.  Cllr White thanked the parishioner for this valuable information.  All noted
	

	187.19
	Highways: Cllr Freeman reported – 
Wonwell Turning Circle: – No further update.  
Lane past Greenlands:- Parishioner has reported the bad state of repair with causing difficulty for SHDC refuse trucks to drive.  Clerk reported this has been highlighted in the past many time to Highways and the SHDC Locality Team..  Cllr Freeman highlighted that residents can be pro-active and helps the community and Parish Council by going on the DCC Highways Web Site and reporting any problems.  KPC passed thanks to the parishioner for passing on this information.
	

	188.19
	Clerks Report: - 
APA Meeting fixture  - Cllr Freeman reported that the April KPC meeting on Thursday 18th April will be Maundy Thursday.  After further discussion a new date was set for the April KPC meeting which will include the APA reports.  Meeting will now be held on Wednesday 24th April commencing at 7pm.  Clerk to book Hall with RR Booking Secretary.  Posters to announce the APA and change of KPC meeting night.  All noted.
	

	189.19
	Elections: - Cllr White asked all Cllrs to give serious consideration to standing for office again as the 2019 Local Elections will take place on May 2nd 2019.  All noted
	

	190.19
	KPC Phone Box: Cllr White reported a parishioner has enquired if any action is taking place to refurb the Kingston Village Telephone Box.  Following further discussion all agreed to pass thanks to the parishioner for his interest and  ask if a group of volunteers were found if he would help with advice on how to refurb/maintain the Telephone Box.  All noted.
	

	191.19
	Training: - Clerk reported a Credit still stands with DALC.  All noted. 
	

	192.19
	Reports:  1.Planning Cllr Freeman reported 
SHDC end of hardcopy Planning Applications Cllr Freeman re-emphasised to Cllrs that SHDC have stopped automatically supplying hardcopy Planning Applications. Viewing of Plans will be on the SHDC Web Site.  All Noted  
Planning Applications

1703/18/FUL – Higher Gabberwell Garage Retrospective application – Permission Granted.  All Noted
Pending Planning

3965/17/OPA Sanderson’s Field – Gone to Appeal 

4022/18/OPA Sanderson’s Field – New documents entered.  Applicant requested an extension of time until end of February 2019
1944/18/FUL – Pearson, no further updates. 
4068/17/OPA VPLtd – Currently waiting for decision.
For full details go to SHDC Planning Web Site. Enter either Kingston or the actual Application Reference No’s as above.  All Noted.

2 Recreation Ground Sub Committee:  Cllr Lewis reported
Meeting – the next Rec Grd Sub Committee meeting will be held on Thursday 7th March 2019

Grounds Cllr Freeman asked for the committee to consider on how to remove and dispose of the Fir Trees that have been felled.  Cllr Freeman suggested looking into the cost of hiring a Chipper.  All Noted  

3. Allotments: Cllr Summer-Nutting reported

Hedge Richard Gulliford has kindly planted approx 12 Whips, Black Thorn and White Thorn on the Rec Grd/Allotment hedge.  Cllr Watts proposed a vote of thanks to Richards on behalf of KPC, agreed by all.
Compost Toilet –Clerk waiting for responses. Report at next meeting. 

4 Reading Room: Cllr Freeman reported the curtains have now been chosen.  This was a long process as very few materials are Fire Retardant and narrowed the choice of pattern greatly.  RR Ceiling Project money is still available in the funds allowing for more equipment and refurbishment.  RR rubbish collection – SHDC have informed the committee that an annual £200.00 charge will be made to collection of rubbish.  RR committee are responding that Green Bags, at great cost, are already purchased from SHDC.  RR committee will inform SHDC that RR will dispose of their own rubbish and not pay the £200.00.  All Noted
5. Street Furniture:  Cllr Freeman – nothing to report.
6 Footpaths: Cllr White – nothing to report.  

7. Tree Wardens Report: Cllr White reported that Devon Highways have confirmed they have no objection to Tommy Hutchinson actioning the pruning of the Ash Tree between Four Cross and Vicarage Farm. KPC have passed their thanks to Tommy through Thelma for offering to action this work.  All Noted 

8.Kingston Church: - Report received from JA Cllr White reported   
Burial Ground Maintenance - The Parochial Church Council were very disappointed to learn that the PC can no longer support the maintenance of the burial ground. This is especially serious coming at the end of the Church’s financial year. The arrangement provided a practical Church / Parish Council working agreement to provide a village burial ground, which we believe was of benefit to us both.  The PCC does however understand the PC’s position and that this situation is affecting a considerable number of local council/church initiatives on behalf of local communities, some of considerable significance.  Consequently the Church of England is negotiating directly with government on this.  PCC will keep KPC informed.  All Noted
	

	193.19
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday 21st March 2019 from 7.30 pm.  
	

	
	Closure of Meeting:-   8.50 pm 
	


Signed By Chair ………………………………      Dated ……………………………….

Kingston Parish Clerk - Sue Green,  Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


